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President: Shirley Crane – 3410 1441 (H)

Treasurer: Cheryl McQuade – 5496 2308 (H)

Secretary: Helen Gibson – 5496 6544 (H)

Newsletter Editor: Patricia Clunes – 5498 6066 or streetons@iprimus.com.au

PRESIDENT'S REPORT

It’s quite alarming the speed at which this year seems to be flitting by.  I don’t think I’ve quite recovered from Christmas yet and Easter is nearly upon us.  It’s almost time to start thinking about getting the tax return organised.  It looks as if 2005 is shaping up to be one of those years when there’s hardly time to catch one’s breath.  

There are number of proposed activities for the year to be discussed at the next meeting, but I would ask that, as far as possible, you read the suggestions in the Newsletter and consider them before the meeting, so that we can take a vote on them fairly quickly.  We really do need to start trimming the time we spend on discussions in the meetings, so that we don’t wear out our welcome at our meeting venues.  I know that the Tavern has been very patient with us, but it is becoming increasingly obvious that carrying proceedings beyond 9.00 p.m. is not the best idea.  Therefore, I would ask that you make sure you read all of the reports in the Newsletter and, if there is any matter you wish to raise concerning a particular report, you notify in the Report section, for consideration during General Business.  We want to move through the Report section of the meeting promptly, to allow more time for General Business.  In the past, people haven’t really had the opportunity to bring up all of their items of concern, because we’ve run out of time.  From now on, even the Treasurer’s Report will be published in the Newsletter, so that you have the opportunity to consider it before the meeting.  However, this will only succeed as an initiative if everyone makes a point of reading the Newsletter before the meeting.  It would also be very helpful if you could notify Helen of any item you want added to General Business either before the meeting, or when you arrive – that way, you can be assured that your concern will be raised and will not be overlooked or crowded out through lack of time.  Not having notified an item will not mean that it can’t be raised in General Business - we will still be finishing with ‘Any other General Business’, but having some idea of what we are going to discuss might help to streamline proceedings.

At this point, I’d like to ask everyone to make a particular effort this year to include some of the proposed social activities in your busy schedules.  I know it isn’t possible for everyone to participate in everything, but outings only become viable with a fairly high participation rate.  They provide a time of fun and fellowship and can be a great way to attract new members.  We have some interesting suggestions already on the table and are always ready to add others.  The big question is, what would you, as members, like to do?  If you have any suggestions, please bring them to the next meeting for discussion.  We’ll be drawing up a list of possible activities for you to vote on, but the list needs to have your input.  We have a great little Club, but it will only remain so if everyone pulls together and supports the activities that the Club eventually settles on.  

Speaking of pulling together, I would like to remind everyone that, although sometimes it doesn’t seem so, members do have lives outside of Zonta.  The past few weeks have seen some of our members undergo difficult personal circumstances, through death in the family, health and medical concerns (either for themselves or members of their families) and stresses of travel and work.  I’m sure you join me in saying that our thoughts are with all of those who have been affected by any such events.  Looking back over the past few weeks, there have been quite a few of us, myself included, and I can’t begin to express my thanks to those members who have offered such wonderful support and friendship since my husband, Peter, suffered a stroke late last year.  It is very important that we always treat others with a degree of sensitivity and consideration.  The Club will only remain functional if we, as members, keep the interests of the Club at heart, but also consider the circumstances of our fellow members.  What we might think is so obviously right might not be so for everyone, for any number of reasons.  The main this is that we are loyal to the Club and we do what we can to preserve its ‘togetherness’, while keeping in mind that there are those whose personal circumstances are more difficult than we might imagine.    ….. Shirley

CORRESPONDENCE
I would like to remind everyone that any correspondence either sent or received in the Club’s name should be passed to Helen for registration as Correspondence In or Out, so that it can be tabled at the next meeting for the membership’s consideration.  Committees sometimes need to conduct correspondence in the fulfilment of their roles, but it is very important that the Club as a whole is aware of everything being sent out in Zonta’s name.  Your co-operation would be much appreciated.    
	BIRTHDAYS
	ANNIVERSARIES

	Ellie 19/3

Margaret B 22/3
	Barbara and Paul 15/3

Sue and Richard 21/3


TREASURER’S REPORT

Administration Account balance                $1724.03
 

Community Account balance                      $6851.49 

(this includes $2365.05 Malawi Project Funds)
 

Petty cash                                                 $58.85 

Cheryl McQuade - Treasurer
BREAST CUSHION COMMITTEE

The breast cushion workshop is this coming Sunday, at 20 Pimpala Crescent, Bribie Island, for those who are able to attend.  A suggested starting time is around 9.30 a.m., so that we aren’t working too late into the afternoon.  If those who are coming could bring a plate of something to share for lunch, we could also make it a very enjoyable social occasion.  Please try to fit this into your calendar.  It doesn’t matter if you don’t have a machine or think you can’t sew.  We also need needlewomen to do the hand sewing and people who can cut out the cloth, iron the pieces and put in the stuffing.  The work goes much more quickly when there’s an assembly line set up.       
UNITED NATIONS REPORT 

No Report

MEMBERSHIP

We had a guest at our January meeting and she asked to come to our February meeting as she is definitely interested in joining our Club. I received a phone call from a lady who is interested in club activities. She may attend our February dinner Meeting and will bring a friend, also a prospective member. The lady who came to our October dinner meeting and then also helped out on the cake icing and packing night at Sandra’s house is still interested in joining the Club and will come to a future meeting. I’ve also had contact with another lady who was referred to our Club from “above’ via Sue and she is also interested in coming to a meeting. All up that makes five ladies who are presently considering our Club.

PUBLICITY

The display is set up in the Burpengary library for all of February. There will be a display at the Caboolture during April and at Bribie library all of June. I was recently at the Bribie library so checked out the Hector Holthouse function room. It has a kitchen attached, is a good size room and has a direct from outside entrance. The room has tentatively been booked for 1 to 5 pm on Saturday 18 June for us to have an Information Afternoon with light refreshments. This function is pending approval by members at a dinner meeting. If it is a go then an appointed member will collect the key from the library on Friday 17 June and be given instruction on security and how to return the key to the library after our function. The library will move our publicity display into the functions room on the Friday and then back into the library on the following Monday to remain on display for the rest of June. They asked that person collecting the key remind then to move the display. Flyers used to advertise our Information Afternoon would be displayed in the library on the information would be included in the Shire library system “What’s On” Bulletin. Naturally the function would also be advertised on radio 4OUR.

I did the February Radio 4 OUR interview and spoke about the following:  Success of our Christmas Gift wrap and thanked the public for their support; Zonta Tsunami Appeal; the shipping container has arrived in Malawi; Library display; we are always looking for new members so please contact me and come along to one of our Dinner Meetings. (I gave my phone number because I couldn’t remember Patricia’s)

We now have a regular interview time of 11.15 am on the first Friday of each month. Please contact me if you are able to do an interview. It is hoped that this regular time slot will encourage people to both tune in to hear what we are up to and to generate interest so that some people might contact us. According to 4OUR people have been interested in the Malawi project and have asked what else we do.

As members of the 4OUR “club” we are entitled to two 30 second ads per week. I have made a radio ad for this month. Each month they will broadcast the ad, which I give them for the month. I have to give the ad to them 3 weeks before the start of broadcast month. The February ad is about the library display and also invites people to contact us and come along to a Dinner Meeting.  Each month, the ad will highlight the club’s current activities. 

ZISVAW regards obtaining items for cake icing, Emergency Packs and Christmas gifts. I have purchased the blank cards upon which we place the stamp of our Zonta message. 

Zontians can cross this off the Inventories I distributed at November's Dinner Meeting.

CHARITY DAY Many thanks to Cecil, Helene and Pam T-S who help me at the Charity Day on 16 February.  Cecil had a great idea of keeping tally of anyone who stopped to ask questions, were given a flyer etc.  As I wasn’t the last person on, it will be interesting to see what the final tally for the day is.


CARE PACKAGE FOR MALAWI

It has been brought to my attention that it would be improper to enclose any personal items in the care package for Carole.  Therefore, I am asking all members who donated personal items to consider what they wish done with them.  There are three choices:

The items could still be sent, with additional personal items donated by anyone who wishes to do so, and the postage paid, also by personal donations from anyone who would like to contribute on a personal basis.  (Several of us have already determined that we are going to send a parcel of personal gifts, so you are very welcome to join that initiative.)  

The donators can take their donated items home.  

The items can be diverted to a raffle, perhaps an Easter basket.

In order to save time at the meeting, could you please consider your preferred outcome, so that a vote can be taken without lengthy discussion?

SECOND-HAND BOOKSTALL
Just a reminder to everyone to turn out their cupboards and bookcases for any unwanted books for the bookstall.  I’ve spoken to Sharon, who takes the bookings for the sites at the Bribie Rotary Market.  She has very kindly waived the site fee, in view of the fact that we will also be raising money for charity.  The market is on the second Sunday in March, which is the 13th, so if you could make sure that the books get to me before then, I’ll see that they make it to the sale.  If there is anyone who can help me set up, I’d really appreciate the assistance.  However, it does mean a very early start.  Sharon recommended that, if we want a decent site, we need to get there before 6.00 a.m.  She arrives at 5.00 a.m., so any time after that is all right with her.  She will allocate the site and advise us as to where we can park.  She also mentioned that we don’t need to confine ourselves to books – we can put anything on the stall, such as clothes, kitchenware, handcrafts, etc.  If anyone has a sizeable folding table, that would be very useful.  I have a small one, but we might need something a bit bigger.  I can collect it if it will fit in the back of a Holden Commodore station wagon.           

HAPPY CHINESE NEW YEAR!

We have just returned from a wonderful break of 2 1/2 weeks in southern China where the weather was warm and sunny and you could live without coats, sweaters, long underwear and jackets.  Not so when we returned home - cold and raining and heavy falls of snow during the time we were away.  Glad we just heard about it and not had to live with it!!  It has now stopped raining but is still a little cold and we are hoping that this is the last of winter; after all it should be Spring as we have just celebrated the Spring Festival and the Chinese New Year of the Rooster.

First city we visited was Guangzhou, very close to the Hong Kong border and the first city Rod and I visited 22 years ago on our trip to Hong Kong.  Of course much has changed and it was amazing to see all the very modern shopping centres with the big brand stores such as Louis V, Cartier, Versace, Burberry, Ralph Lauren etc throughout the city.  These centres are very modern and beautifully presented and well as being patronised by the tourists and locals.  Being an old city, the streets were very busy and sometimes congested with traffic and people but there were many, many flower markets, stalls selling small ornamental orange trees (good luck) and Chinese charms for the New Year.

The hotels were beautifully decorated with these items as well as having peach trees with red envelopes hanging from the branches in the foyer.  The city was very much in "festive" mood for the New Year!

We did much walking in this City to places of interest and one which is worth a mention.  We found the biggest Seafood Restaurant we have ever seen.  The upstairs section was the restaurant and the downstairs section was where you could choose your fresh seafood.  The selection was HUGE.  You could choose from fresh crocodile, snake, eel, many varieties of crabs (big and small) prawns (big and small) lobsters of many sizes, shellfish and of course ordinary fish (many types and sizes).  In a cage there were 6 crocodiles awaiting their fate as well as tanks of snakes, turtles etc.  All these items were kept in fresh water tanks ready for the table!  I had never seen crocodile cut into steaks (one foot still attached) or the head cleaned out so only the jaw and tongue remained for cooking.  We did not eat here but just kept walking to the next place!

Our favourite restaurant was a Brazilian steakhouse which served the best beef outside Australia as well as many varieties of salads, soups, vegetables, chinese dishes, japanese dishes, fruit salad and REAL icecream (just like Streets at home).  The beef is bought on long skewers to your table and sliced off to your liking.  We had two meals here before we left.

After our stay in Guangzhou we took the train to Shenzen.  This is only 1 1/4 hours by a very comfortable and clean train so we could relax and enjoy the villages and farms we passed.
Shenzen is a very modern City and very beautiful.  Our hotel was located on a main thoroughfare near restaurants and at least 4 big shopping centres, again with the big label shops.  Shenzen was built from scratch so good planning resulted in wide streets divided by garden beds and trees, many bypasses and overpasses all overlooking parks or gardens and an area in the centre of the city dedicated to a peoples park where you can look out over the city area.  One part of the city overlooks Shenzen Bay with a Sea World and Seaside Resort heavily patronised by tourists.  It reminds us of some of the coast towns in Queensland and it would be very easy to live here.

The city area has very tall and modern buildings.  The 2nd highest building in China was just 10 minutes from our Hotel and was equivalent to what you would see at the Riverside Centre in Brisbane or the centre of Sydney or Melbourne.  All glass and either angular or tower shaped.  One of the business centres had been designed by an Australian firm and was, again, ultra modern.

There was much to see here and we were joined by a Chinese friend of ours who has now moved to Shenzen to work and had a few days off for New Year.  She was a great help with the Chinese names and could ask for directions on our behalf.  She teaches English and translates Chinese in a big manufacturing plant employing 5,000 people.  We all had a great time exploring the places of interest and catching the local busses and basically cover the city from all points of the compass.  It was so easy to get around that Rod and I took a trip to an Ancient Village about 2 hours out of the City.  We had our map and a note from our friend (in chinese) as to where we 
wanted to go, so we could show the bus driver and the rest was easy!!

Dapeng Ancient Village was built as a fortress and as such houses the villages who still live there. The streets are extremely narrow and wind through the housing areas which are built close together.  All the houses had banners outside for the New Year and there was much evidence of firecrackers etc.  Shenzen city itself was quite by comparison for New Year celebrations.  The temples were offering incense and oranges, food and other fruit had been left at the shrines.  The villages did not mind the "foreigners" walking past their houses which are 2 story - eating downstairs and sleeping upstairs - and very dimly lit inside.  It seemed that whole families occupied these houses.  It was such an interesting place and very typical of communal living with the Generals house still an important place to visit.

From Shenzen you can cross the border into Hong Kong territory and see the ordinary looking small stone monument in Sino Street which marks the place where China is separated from Hong Kong territory. The fee is 50 yuan if you want to shop here and the area is heavily policed.  Some people live on the HK side and work in Shenzen so they have a permit to come and go each day.   The area is a huge Port area and you can see the hills surrounding HK from the guarded gates.

Further along the port area is the Aircraft carrier "Minsk" and this was a place for Rod to explore and spend time looking over the ship.  Helen and I amused ourselves with shopping and took a bus back to the BEST shopping area in Shenzen.  Called Dongmen Square it is an area where 10 streets converge into a Square and all are malls or walking streets as they are called here.  Huge crowds because of the holidays and all shops had sales so a crowd of 2,000 or more would be a conservative guess at the number of shoppers!  Bargaining was the name of the game in most places except Department stores so we had fun getting a Prada brand name (fake) handbag for Helen where I did the bargaining.  Price started at 160 Yuan which was way, way too high of course and after saying no a few times and the price coming down by little amounts, the sales assistant handed me the calculator and indicated that I should tell her what I wanted to pay! I keyed in 20 Yuan which again created much Chinese talking and waving of arms to get the price higher and the male manager even came over and waved his arms and spoke in Chinese - only Helen understood what they were saying.  Finally, to Helens excitement, we got the handbag for..................20 Yuan!!!! After all of this the sales assistant said to Helen - "I like her"!!! and then proceed to show us other name brand fakes but we were not interested we had had our fun!!!


They also had a 2 Yuan shop where everything was just 2Y so we had fun here also.  Lovely brand name underwear was very, very cheap at 2 pieces for $1 Australian!!!  Many winter items were being sold at ridiculous prices as well as men’s and women’s jeans, leather shoes and boots, brand name joggers and trainers and other clothing.   Many handbags, travel goods, children’s clothing and jewellery shops.  Business was fast and furious and many purchases were being made.  Best thing was after shopping we could get a bus right to our hotel door and take off the shoes and collapse!!!

It was hard to leave Shenzen as it is such a beautiful City. We flew back to Wuhan, having watched the weather report and knew that it would be cold and raining.  Stayed for lunch with friends and then left in the afternoon for Daye and our home.  It was cold and wet here also but it seemed we had missed the worst of the weather while we were away. We are hoping that this 
is the last taste of winter and spring will soon arrive!!!

It is back to school on Monday and I must say we have missed the students and it will be good to see them again. Our time here is getting shorter when you think that February is almost over, as is our holiday.  We are very much looking forward to our friends arriving at Easter and have so much catching up to do with them as well as places to see.


We have 1 weeks holiday in May and plan to go to Kunming in the south.  After our contract finishes we plan to travel to the north of China -Beijing, Xian, Shanghai etc as these places are too cold to visit during the Spring Festival holiday but will be nice during Autumn/Summer.

This holiday has been very relaxing and comfortable and we have had a good rest, sleeping later and enjoying the restaurants, different food and walking through the lights of the city on dusk and early evening and taking in the various decorations for the New Year all without heavy coats, boots and scarfs!!

This is China!   
Margaret and Rod

OUT OF AFRICA:

While supervising one of the student nurses, I gazed out of the ward window to watch the ladies on the grassed area between the buildings.  They were busy washing clothes and sheets in basins and buckets of water and laying them on the grass to dry.  The women always have a large number of children accompanying them.  These small children were playing quietly by themselves.  What caught my attention of this normal daily scene was a naked two years old with a basin of cold water.  He cupped his hands and put water on his head, he then found a small piece of soap and preceded to soap his head, he then rinsed the soap off with water using his hands.  He washed his legs by rubbing his wet hands up and down, and putting water on his body with cupped hands.  He washed his tummy and between his legs.  At no stage did he attempt to sit or stand in the large plastic basin.  I was very obvious them he was impersonating an adult.  His miming was perfect together with his body language and facial expressions.  Lately I have been supervising some the student nurses at Central hospital, which is the government hospital here in Mzuzu.  The hospital is made up of multi single storey brick buildings, joined with covered walkways, built by the Taiwanese Government 3 years ago.  The septic tanks servicing each ward require pumping out every three days, sinks don’t drain, taps have handles missing, water supply intermittent.  There is no water supply into the wards; water is only available in one treatment room per ward and the one bathroom per 30 patients which is used as a sluice room.  There are only two toilets, one at each end of the ward and more often than not these are blocked, broken, dirty and unusable.              

Tish and I went to Vwasa Marsh early in January with Roger (VSO) and his daughter.  Vwasa is about 100 klms North West of Mzuzu.  You follow the main highway M1 north to Rumphi and then turn off onto a dirt road for approx 40 klms.  The scenery north is mountainous and very rugged.  Rather spectacular with rocky outcrops rising straight out of the narrow flat plains.  Vwasa Marsh campsite and Game Park is run by the local communities.  The accommodation is very basic with chalets of bamboo walls and curtains and a thatched (grass) roof on slightly raised concrete slabs.  Big enough for two single beds side by side behind a partition and a small table and two chairs on the front landing.  I think the slab is raised to stop the hippos coming in of a night!!  The communal toilet block has hot water of a night only.  The water is heated in a 44 gallon drum over a fire, and the fire is lite once a day in the evening.  The water is still warm in the morning for a quick shower.

We arrived at Vwasa just before lunchtime.  As it is the wet season the lake was filled with water right up to the campsite.  When I was here in November there was a small muddy water hole for the hippos and we had to walk across the dry lakebed to photograph the hippos huddled together in this one isolated area.

Nothing is provided or available at Vwasa so our meals are somewhat more basic than normal.  Each hut has a BBQ but for a small fee one of the guides will cook for you over a traditional   stove made with three bricks.  Our menu is something simple like chicken and rice with tomatoes and onions.  Herbs, salt and pepper, bread, butter, milk, tea and sugar are given to the cook who returns any unused ingredients to you after breakfast.  We always carry our own water for cooking and drinking.  We were sitting down to lunch of egg sandwiches and tea made from the Thermos flask when the guide instructed us to come “now now”.  

The elephants and water buffalo had been sighted and would possibly only be visible for an hour.  We very quickly cleared the lunch things away and stored them either in the car or secured them in the chalet away from the monkeys and baboons.  As Roger drove his 4WD around the lake’s edge we passed Impala and Kudu grazing in the long lush green grass.  What a contrast to our November visit, when it was brown and dry and you could see quite a distance through the trees.  We came across a large herd of elephants browsing and drinking with water buffalo.  These buffalo are very formidable with their massive curved horns.  Some of the larger male elephants were quite vocal and stood in front of the car blocking our way.  It was rather scary to be confronted with such a large unpredictable wild animal.  The female elephants with their calves kept a distance away from the vehicle and appeared untroubled by our presence and continued forging among the thorny vegetation.  The hippos stay submerged in the water most of the day with only their eyes and ears visible.  They come out at night to graze sometimes walking 5 klms to their favourite area, with short stubby legs the hippos have difficulty negotiating the banks of the lake (or rivers), but once on flat terrain are capable of moving very quickly.  The noise of their snorting and yawning carries clear and loud across the water.  There is evidence of hippos and elephants being in and around the campsite.  A continual noisy chorus is performed all night from the different species all competing for the loudest repertoire.

Love from Carole
OTHER INFORMATION:

Can’t remember your Zonta web password?

go to www.zonta.org/login
scroll to bottom of the page

request your username and/or password be e-mailed to the address you registered.

Need to change your mailing address, phone number, e-mail address or username password?

go to www.zonta.org
 select   “update my profile”   It’s on the left hand side of the screen







